# IPTV Middleware Remote Control & DVR User Guide

# Version 5.0

The information presented in this document is written for the default settings of the system. The *IPTV Middleware Remote Control & DVR User Guide* may be reformatted to fit your company needs. All screen captures used in this guide are available as individual .png images.

This guide is a working document. The information and screen captures represented in this document may change frequently and without notice.



# Contents

Introduction	4
The Remote	5
Playback Controls	5
What's on TV?	7
Using the OK Button (Now Playing)	7
Using the INFO Button	8
Using the Channel Guide Using the GUIDE Button Pay Per View Bandwidth Management	9 9 12 16
Search Perform a Title Search Within the Guide Perform a Partial Text Search Using the Search Button on Remote Control Search History	18 18 19 20
Record Programs Record What You Are Currently Watching Create a One-Time Recording from the Guide Record a 'Live' Event Record a Series from the Guide	21 21 23 24 25
Watch a Recorded Program	27
Reminders	28
Folders	
Status Bar Pause Rewind Fast Forward Skip Back Slow Motion Return to Live TV	31 31 31 31 32 32 32
Delete a Recording	
Using Bookmarks	34
Working with Multiple Streams	35
Recording Conflicts	
Attempt to Watch a Locked Channel	37
Attempt to Watch a Program Outside the Parental Rating Settings	
Using the LIST Button	

Current Recordings	
Current Recording Actions	40
Future Recordings	41
Future Recording Actions	42
Series Recording Rules	43
Series Rules Actions	44
Create a Favorites List	45
Favorite List Actions	47
Access a Favorites List for Surfing	48
My TV Menu	49
My Recordings Menu	52
My Phone Menu	54
My Apps	55
Weather Application	57
My Settings Menu	61
Display Settings	
Guide Settings	64
General Settings	64
Time Guide Settings	64
Browser Settings	64
Parental Controls	65
Change PIN	65
Edit Locked	67
Set Ratings	68
Time Restrictions	69
Cancel Override	70
Options	71
Phone Settings	72
Recording Settings	73
Weather Settings	74
Changing the Number of Rows and Columns in the Guide	75
Caller ID and Message Waiting Indication on the TV	77
Important Note	78

# Introduction

Get ready to free your TV. You're going to love the new control you have over how and when you watch television once you're free from the usual constraints of ordinary television.

This extraordinary television service offers a powerful new DVR-giving freedom to record your favorite programs and watch them on *your* schedule. Using the buttons on the remote control, you can fast forward through parts you don't want to watch and rewind to watch the things you want to see again.

You even have the freedom to control Live TV. Each time you tune to a channel, the DVR begins making a temporary recording of the program you are watching. This gives you the ability to pause the current program if the phone rings and the freedom to rewind or instant replay a scene that you just have to see again. Your DVR will record up to one hour of Live TV.

It's important to understand the Live TV recording is not permanent. Unlike recording a program on your DVR to watch later, the DVR records Live TV in a temporary storage or a buffer. For Live TV recordings, this temporary recording (buffer) will be erased if any of the following occur:

- The DVR is turned off
- You watch the same channel for longer than the temporary recording buffer period. The most recent hour of the program is kept in the temporary recording
- You switch to another program. When you change channels, your DVR begins to store the new program. It removes the previous program you were watching from the temporary storage.

This user guide will walk you through the many features of this extraordinary TV service. But as always, if you have questions or problems, just give us a call.

# The Remote

# **Control the Remote**

#### TV, AUD, DVD, VCR, STB

Use one remote to control multiple devices.
Setup

Use for programming sequences of devices controlled by the remote.

#### Skip Forward,Skip Back, REW, PLAY, FFWD, STOP,Pause, Record

In STB mode, these control the DVR functions. In other modes, these can control a VCR, DVD Player or DVR. Menu Displays the menu.

#### Guide -

Opens the Interactive Program Guide.

Day +/-Jump ahead or back one day in the Interactive Program Guide.

Red, Green, Yellow, Blue Access additional features on your set-top box.

**Vol +/-**Raise or lower the volume.

Mute Turn the sound off or on.

FAV \_\_\_\_\_\_ View your favorite channels.

#### \*Aspect Ratio

Temporarily change the conversion mode from Original Size or – Fit to Screen.

#### Input -

In TV control mode, will change the input of the device you are controlling.

\* If Available



#### Power

Turn on/off a selected device.

#### Live

Return to watching live TV.

#### List

Display a list of recorded, future and series rules on your DVR.

#### Info

Display the current channel and program information. Press again for more detail.

Browse, Search, Arrow and OK Navigate and select onscreen choices.

Exit Exit the current screen.

## Page +/-

Page up or down in lists and Interactive Program Guide.

#### Channel +/-

Changes to the next higher or lower channel.

#### On Demand

Access video on demand services.

#### Last

Recall the last channel or option.

#### Number Keys (0-9)

Directly select a channel or enter options.

# **Playback Controls**

Your remote control offers standard capabilities, as well as enhanced remote control buttons that function similarly to DVD controls.

#### Here's what each button does:

**List** Select to see a list of recorded programs. Press the *LIST* button a second time to see what is scheduled to be recorded. Press *LIST* a third time to access your Series Rules.

Live Select to return to the current part of a live broadcast.

Skip Forward Skip forward 30 seconds while watching a recording or live TV.

**Skip Back** Skip backward ten seconds while watching a recording or while watching live TV.

Play Begin or resume watching a recording. Also display/remove the status bar.

**Fast Forward** Fast forward through parts of a recording. Press multiple times to go forward faster.

Record Record a program

S

E

A

R

C H В

R

0

W

S

E

**Pause** Pause the program you are currently watching. While paused, the *Fast-Forward* button will play the program frame by frame in slow motion.

Stop Stop watching a recording or stop a recording that is in progress.

**Rewind** Rewind through parts of a recording. Press multiple times to rewind faster.

Guide Access the program Guide. Press a second time for alternate view.

**Arrows/Browse/Search/OK** Press to navigate through the guides, menu options or to make selections.

# What's on TV?

When you first turn on the TV, there are three easy ways you can see what is currently showing. You can use the *OK* button, the *INFO* button, or the *Browse* (right arrow) button.

## Using the OK Button (Now Playing)

- 1. Press the *OK* button on the remote control.
- 2. When you press the *OK* button, you see what is program is playing currently.

In this example, the TV symbol indicates you are viewing Paula's Best Dishes: Fantastic Fiesta from channel 33 FOOD. The tower symbol next to channel 33 indicates what is on live television. Channels 33 and 35 are currently recording as indicated by the red circle symbol.



If the Weather Application is available, the Now Playing window will also provide the current temperature.

# **Using the INFO Button**

- 1. Press the *INFO* button on the remote control. When you press the *INFO* button, you see the name and a description of the current program at the top of the screen. If you are watching a live program, at the bottom of the screen you'll see the channel number, channel name, current date and time, program name, date and time the program airs, a progress bar showing how far along the program is, and the program that airs next.
- 2. If you are viewing a live program you can press the *Right/Left arrow* buttons to view what is showing later on the current channel or, press the *Up/Down arrow* buttons to view what is showing on another channel.
- 3. Press the Day + and Day buttons to see what is on this channel 24 hours from now.



## **Using the Browse Button**

- 1. Press the *Browse* (right arrow) button on the remote control. At the top of the screen, you see the channel you are currently tuned to. At the bottom of the screen you see the channel number, channel name, current date and time, program name, date and time the program airs, a progress bar showing how far along the program is, and the program that airs next.
- 2. Press the *Right/Left arrow* buttons to view what is showing later on the current channel. Or, press the *Up/Down arrow* buttons to view what is showing on another channel.
- 3. Press the Day + and Day buttons to see what is on this channel, 24 hours from now.



# Using the Channel Guide

The Channel Guide is your on-screen tool to see what is on television and allows you to surf channels while still watching a program.

#### **Using the GUIDE Button**

- 1. Press the *GUIDE* button on the remote control. Information about the program you are tuned to displays at the top of the screen along with indicators showing:
  - Whether a program is in HD
  - Whether a program is a new episode
  - Whether the broadcast is in HD
  - Whether the program is available for Pay Per View purchase

Other channels and their programs will show at the bottom of the screen. Shows that started prior to the current time slot are indicated with a blue arrow prior to the program name. Shows that continue past the last time slot showing on the guide are indicated with a blue arrow after the program name. Programs scheduled for recording will be marked with a red circle.

33   Food Netv Guy's Big B	vork		Pan-roasted salmon with a saute of lentils, capers, olives and anchovies; pizza with		
Guido Goes II	alian		potato	es, pancetta and ta	leggio cheese.
10:30 am 🚃		11:00 am			
Thu Dec 1	10:30 AM	11:00	AM	11:30 AM	12:00 PM
33: FOOD	Guy's Big Bite 🔘	Paula's Bes Dishes	t	Down Home With the Neelys	Barefoot Contessa
34: TRAV	Your Travel Guide	Man v. Food Carnivore	i:	Man v. Food: Carnivore	Anthony Bourdain: No
35: HGTV	Designed to Sell	House Hunt	ers 🥥	House Hunters International	Design on a Dime
38: DISN	Mickey Mouse Clubhouse	3rd & Bird		Special Agent Oso	Jungle Junction

- 2. To move through the guide one channel at a time, use the *Up/Down arrow* buttons on the remote control. As you do this, a description of the highlighted program will display at the top of the screen. Or, press the *Channel* + and *Channel* buttons to scroll through the channels more quickly.
- 3. To move through the guide one page at a time, press the Page + and Page buttons on the remote control.
- 4. To move through the guide one screen at a time, use the *Fast Forward* and *Rewind* buttons.
- 5. To move through the guide a full 24 hours, press the Day + and Day buttons on the remote control. You cannot use the Day button to go back to programs that have already aired, however, you can use it to page back if you have moved ahead in the guide.
- 6. To see programs you missed, press the *Skip Back* button to go back one page in the guide. If there was a program you missed, you could search for other programs of the same name and schedule the DVR to record the program.

			251 1110	, DEC I 10.57 AN	
33 Food Network Ace of Cakes I Do!		Fortun anesth theme	Fortune cookie cake; replica of an anesthesia machine; Edgar Allan Poe themed cake.		
0	8:30 am - 09:00 ar	m			
Thu Dec 1	08:30 AM	09:00 AM	09:30 AM	10:00 AM	
33: FOOD	Ace of Cakes	Semi-Homemade Cooking With	Throwdown With Bobby Flay	Good Eats	
34: TRAV	\$40-a-Day	Passport to Europe With Samantha	Passport to Europe With Samantha	Your Travel Guide	
35: HGTV	Holmes on Homes	The Unsellables	The Unsellables	The Unsellables	
38: DISN	Mickey Mouse Clubhouse	Little Einsteins	Little Einsteins	Mickey Mouse Clubhouse	

7. While in the Guide, if you press the *GUIDE* button a second time, you can view the Guide in Channel Guide view where similar information is displayed in a different format.

33   Food Netw Guy's Big Bi Guido Goes Ita	ork i <b>te</b> alian		Pan-roasted salm capers, olives an potatoes, pancet	on with a sau d anchovies; j ta and taleggi	ite of lentils, pizza with io cheese.
10:30 am		11:00 am			
		Tod	ay 🕨		
33: FOOD		10:30 AM Suy's Big	Bite		
34: TRAV		11:00 AM Paula's Best	Dishes		
35: HGTV	СН	11:30 AM Down Home	With the Neelys		
38: DISN		12:00 PM Barefoot Co	ntessa		
39: NIK		12:30 PM   Giada at Ho	me		food
				Search	Favorites

8. To browse through the guide using a Favorites list, press the *Blue* button or the *FAV* button. The list name will appear at the bottom of the screen. Keep pushing the *Blue* button to scroll through the different Favorites lists. Events marked with the red "NEW" symbol signify a new episode of the program.



9. While in the guide, if you press the GUIDE button a third time, you can view the Popular Guide view that shows different categories of commonly watched programs within your service area.

35 Home <b>louse Hu</b> sland Geta	& Garde <b>nters: G</b> ways	n Television HD ( reat Escapes	(HGHD) HD Ho 답	omeowners search	for ideal island getaways	
1:00 pm 📕	Sul	oscribed 4	02:00 pm		► Movies	
35		House Hunter	s: Great Escapes	: Island Getaways		14
72	and the	Trophy Hunte	rs TV : Military Wa	rriors Hunt South	Texas	
34	1	Anthony Bour	dain: No Reserva	tions : Prague		
29	1	SportsCenter	M.			
04		Combat Tech	Bombers			

10. To exit the guide, either press the *GUIDE* button a fourth time or press the *EXIT* button on the remote control.

### **Pay Per View**

Pay Per View events may be purchased through the program guide. Programs that are available for Pay Per View purchase will appear in the program guide with a PPV gold ticket symbol, the event price, and the air time. To purchase a Pay Per View event:

				251	1110, Dec 1 10.40	
999   Avail-TVI UFC 139: S	N Event TV hogun vs. Hende	erson	Mauric Silva v Bowles From S	io Rua vs. Dan H s. Cung Le; Urija s; Martin Kampm an Jose, Calif. (2	Henderson; Wando ah Faber vs. Brian aann vs. Rick Stor 2011)	erlei y.
08:30 am 📂		11:30 am	\$44	1.99	08:30 am - 11:30	) am
Thu Dec 1	10:30 AM	11:00 /	AM	11:30 AM	12:00 PM	() 
999: TVN1A	UFC 139: Shogur	vs. Henderson Rated Program			,	
1001: CST2	Filler Test	Filler Test	Π.		Filler Test	,
2: CST	Local Origination	Local Origin	ation		Local Origination	,
3: TWC	Jay Planner					,

- 1. Select the Pay Per View event and press the *OK* button.
- 2. A Purchase Information window will appear showing
  - Event (Title)
  - Start Time
  - End Time
  - Price
- 3. The user may also select whether or not the purchased Pay Per View event should be shared with all set top boxes in the defined Whole Home Group. Unless the Share Whole Home field is set to "Yes," the Pay Per view event will only be viewable on the set top box that the event is purchased from.
- 4. Enter your Purchase PIN.
- 5. Select Purchase.

	Purchase Informati	ion	c 1 10:46 AM
999   Avail-T\ UFC 139: 5 08:30 am	Event: Start Time: End Time: Price: Share Whole Home:	UFC 139: Shogun vs. Henderson Thu, Dec 01 08:30 AM Thu, Dec 01 11:30 AM \$44.99 Yes	on; Wanderlei vs. Brian Rick Story.
999: TVN1A 1001: CST2	Purchase PIN:	****	- Test
2: CST	You can review this p Purchase	urchase before it's final. Exit	al ination
3: TWC	d Day Hammer		•

6. A Confirm Purchase window will appear showing the Pay Per View event purchase information. The event will have a reminder automatically added once the purchase is confirmed. Select Confirm Purchase.

	Confirm Purchase			c 1 10:50 AM
999   Avail-T\ UFC 139: \$ 08:30 am Thu Dec 1 999: TVN1A	Event: Start Time: End Time: Price: Share Whole Home	UFC 139: Shogu Thu, Dec 01 08: Thu, Dec 01 11: \$44.99 2:	n vs. Henderson 30 AM 30 AM Yes	on; Wanderlei vs. Brian Rick Story. im - 11:30 am 12:00 PM
1001: CST2	If you select Confirm A reminder for this e	n, your account will event will be setup	be billed \$44.99. automatically.	Test
2: CST	<b>Confirm Purchas</b>	se	Cancel Purchase	ination
3: TWC				Engl

7. Once the Pay Per View event has been purchased, the event will show a PPV ticket icon within the guide.

999 Avail-TVM UFC 139: SI	999 Avail-TVN Event TV UFC 139: Shogun vs. Henderson		Mauricio Rua vs. Dan Henderson; Wander Silva vs. Cung Le; Urijah Faber vs. Brian Bowles; Martin Kampmann vs. Rick Story From San Jose, Calif. (2011)		erlei y.	
08:30 am	_	11:30 am	<b>\$</b> 44	1.99	08:30 am - 11:30	am
Thu Dec 1	10:30 AM	11:00	AM	11:30 AM	12:00 PM	
999: TVN1A	UFC 139: Shogur	vs. Henders	son 🚮	Rated Program		•
1001: CST2	Filler Test	Filler Test			Filler Test	
2: CST	Local Origination	Local Origin	ation		Local Origination	Þ
3: TWC	Jay Planner				100	

## Video On Demand (VOD)

The Video On Demand feature provided by the service allows you to choose from a listing of popular movies/events within the Video On Demand Library. Once chosen, these purchased movies will be added to your Rental library and will be available for viewing for the allocated amount of time.

#### Purchase a New Video On Demand Event

1. In order to purchase a new event, select the Video On Demand button on your remote control. The Library Main Screen will appear. Select the library that you would like to choose from.



2. Once in the desired library, select the event that you would like to purchase.



3. The library description for the selected event will appear. The movie title, price, rental period, event description, rating, and event length will be shown. In order to preview a trailer for the event, select the Preview button. In order to purchase the event, select the *Rent* button.



4. A Purchase Information Screen will appear containing the event's title and price. The purchase screen will allow you to share the event with the rest of your whole home group before asking for your Purchase Pin. Enter your Purchase Pin and select the *Rent* button.

	Purchase Informati	on				10
102 Dalı	Event:	102 Dalmatians				
\$2.99 for 3	Price:	\$2.99			ALMATEA	19
	Share Whole Home:		No		1 🕉	-
The fun and	Purchase PIN:	****				
	If you select Rent, you The movie will begin p	ır account will be blaying immediate	billed \$2.99. ly.		- 1: 40	G
	If you select Rent, you The movie will begin p <b>Rent</b>	ir account will be blaying immediate	billed \$2.99. ly.	Exit	- 1: 40	G
	If you select Rent, you The movie will begin p <b>Rent</b>	ır account will be olaying immediate	billed \$2.99. Iy.	Exit	1: 40	G

5. Your purchased event should begin playing immediately. Press the *Exit* button on your remote control to return to your previously viewed channel.

#### **View Current Video On Demand Rentals**

1. To view your current Video On Demand rentals that are available for viewing, select the *Video On Demand* button. Select the *Green* button on your remote. The Rentals screen will appear and will show all of your current event rentals, the price of the events, whole home sharing availability for each event, and the date each rental will expire. To watch the selected event, press the *OK* button on your remote control.



### **Bandwidth Management**

The Bandwidth Management feature allows the user to adjust set top box resource usage. The usage can only be accessed when the bandwidth allowance has been exceeded.

1. Once the user attempts to exceed bandwidth allowance, a System Resource Exceeded window will appear.

System Re	sources Exceeded	and Calast
items below the bottom	of the screen.	ernate actions al
0	104 Resources Needed: 10	4
Stop	6 Family Feud Watching: Basement	32 pts
Stop	48 American Pickers Watching: Kitchen	32 pts.
Stop	611   The Talk Recording: Local	60 pts.
Pla	ay Recording New Channel Cancel	Action

2. Select a recording or current program being watched that you would like to stop.

System Reso	ources Exceeded	ł				
Watching cha items below the bottom c	annel 1000 will ca to decrease reso of the screen.	ause the urce usa	e system ca age or seleo	pacity t ct one c	to be exceeded. If the alternate	Select actions al
0		104	Resourc	es Nee	ded: 104	
Stop	6 Family Feud Watching: Basem	ent				32 pts
Stopping	48 American I Watching: Kitcher	Pickers				32 pts
Stop	611   The Talk Recording: Local					60 pts
Play	Recording	Nev	v Channel		Cancel Actior	1

3. Once a recording or current program has been stopped, the program status will show that it is Stopping and will then be removed from the System Resources Exceeded window lineup. If however, the selected program is being watched by another user, and they deny the program being stopped, a Rejected status will appear next to the selected program.

System Res	ources Exceeded	
Watching ch items below the bottom of	annel 1000 will cause the system capacity to be to decrease resource usage or select one of the of the screen.	exceeded. Select alternate actions at
0	104 Resources Needed:	104
Stop	6 Family Feud Watching: Basement	32 pts
Rejected	48 American Pickers Watching: Kitchen	32 pts
Stop	611 The Talk Recording: Local	60 pts.
Pla	Becording New Channel Car	cel Action

## Search

There are search capabilities that allow you to either search for a full title of a program or for a word or two within a title. You can use the Search feature in the guide to find all instances of a program by title or, you can use the Search feature to enter a partial name and search for all instances of the word to locate the desired program. This works well if you can't recall the full name of a program or movie.

## Perform a Title Search Within the Guide

1. While viewing the Guide, select the desired program using the arrow buttons and, press the *Yellow* button on the remote control.

				👙 23°F   Thu	I, Dec 1 10:51 AM
33   Food Netv <b>Guy's Big B</b> Guido Goes It	vork l <b>ite</b> calian		Pan-roa capers potato	asted salmon with a , olives and anchov es, pancetta and ta	a saute of lentils, vies; pizza with leggio cheese.
10:30 am		11:00 am	-		
Thu Dec 1	10:30 AM	11:00	AM	11:30 AM	12:00 PM
33: FOOD	Guy's Big Bite 🔘	Paula's Bes Dishes	t	Down Home With the Neelys	Barefoot Contessa
34: TRAV	Your Travel Guide	Man v. Food Carnivore	d:	Man v. Food: Carnivore	Rated Program
35: HGTV	Designed to Sell	House Hunt	ters 🥥	House Hunters International	Design on a Dime
88: DISN	Mickey Mouse Clubhouse	3rd & Bird		Special Agent Oso	Jungle Junction

2. This will perform a full title search to return all shows with the same title. In this example, the search found all shows titled "House Hunters."

earch : Guy's Big Bite	
Guy's Big Bite	Guido Goes Italian
Ch: 633 (HD)	Thu. 12/01 - 10:30 AM
Guy's Big Bite	Guido Goes Italian
⑤ Ch: 33	Thu. 12/01 - 10:30 AM
Guy's Big Bite Ch: 633(HD)	Totally Tempting Tostada Fri. 12/02 - 10:30 AM
Guy's Big Bite	Totally Tempting Tostada Fri. 12/02 - 10:30 AM
Guy's Big Bite Ch: 633 (HD)	Backyard Bites: Braised Pork Shank NEW Sun. 12/04 - 9:30 AM

3. If there is a program in the search results you would like to record, you may schedule a recording from the list of search results. Use the *Up/Down arrow* buttons to highlight the program and press *Record* or *OK* on the remote control. Follow the steps to schedule a recording.

### Perform a Partial Text Search Using the Search Button on Remote Control

1. While viewing any program (and not in the Guide or other menus), press the *Search* button (left arrow) on the remote control. This will display a search window where you can enter the first few letters or one or two words in the program title.



- 2. Use the arrow buttons on the remote control to highlight the letters and press the *OK* button to select a letter. When you have entered all the text, arrow down to Submit and press the *OK* button or just push the *Yellow* button to start the search.
- 3. In this example, the user has searched for all programs with the word "dog" in the title.

dog			Dog Soldiers	*
a b	c	d e	Ch: 246	Thu. 09/06 - 12:30 PM
t g	h			
k I	m	n o	Dogfights of the Future	
p q	r	s t	Ch: 136	Thu. 09/06 - 1:00 PM
u v	w	ху		
z.		' 123	Dog the Bounty Hunter	Special Delivery
	space	e	Ch: 135	Thu. 09/06 - 5:00 PM
🕒 del		🔵 clr	Dog the Bounty Hunter	Crime Don't Pay
Search		:h	Ch: 135	Thu. 09/06 - 5:30 PM
			2 Stupid Dogs	Space Dogs 10
			Ch: 316	Thu 09/06 - 6:00 PM

- 4. If there is a program in the search results that you would like to record, you may schedule a recording from the list of search results. Simply use arrow buttons to highlight the program and then press *OK* or *Record* on the remote control. Follow the steps to schedule a recording.
- 5. You may also continue to search for more programs by the same name. In this example, selecting "A Dog of Flanders" and pushing the *Yellow* button will search for all scheduled airings of "A Dog of Flanders."

## **Search History**

The Search History feature will allow you to save your searches so that they can be used again at a later time. Up to 18 searches may be retained in the Search History at any given time. The oldest searches will automatically be removed as a new search is performed. Frequently used searches may be saved to prevent removal, and may be sorted to keep them at the top of the History list.

1. Select the *MENU* button. Select My TV | Search | History.



- 2. To delete a recent search, select the *Red* button on your remote control. The selected search will be removed.
- 3. To save a recent search, select the *Green* button on your remote control. The search will now have a yellow star icon next to it acknowledging that it is now a saved search.
- 4. To use a previous search, select the search and press the *Yellow* button on your remote control.
- 5. To sort recent searches, select the *Blue* button on your remote control. Searches will be sorted by saved searches in alphabetical order and then unsaved searches in alphabetical order.

Search History	a for the second second second
* hockey	Thu. 01/12 🔺
★ MLB Baseball	Mon. 10/10
	Wed. 01/18
😒 Peppa Pig	Thu. 01/12
Clifford the Big Red Dog	Thu. 01/12
	Thu. 01/12
Woodturning Workshop	Thu. 01/12
Good Eats	Wed. 01/11
College Basketball	Wed. 01/11 🗸
	Delete 🔿 Save 🔾 Search 😋 Sort

# **Record Programs**

Your DVR service gives you the freedom to record the program you are watching as you are watching it, record a program while you watch another, or you can record a program you see in the program guide. You can also schedule a series recording so you always catch all episodes of your favorite programs.

Note: If a program you record is either locked by parental rating settings or on a channel that is locked, the DVR will record the program but you will be required to enter a PIN to view it.

## **Record What You Are Currently Watching**

If you are watching a program and decide that you want to record the remainder of the program you can easily start the recording.

1. While watching a program, press the *Record* button on the remote control.

	Schedule Recording Paula's Best Dishes			1 11:02 AM
33 Food I Paula's Family Tie	s One-Time Se	S Eminder		et-potato shrooms.
11:00 am Thu Dec 33: FOOD	Start Time:11:00 AMEnd Time:11:30 AMStart Recording:Stop Recording:	Current Start Time Current Stop Time		12:30 PM a at Home
34: TRAV	Folder: —	All Recordings No		2
35: HGTV			CH	in on a Dime
38: DISN	Create One-Time Recordin	ng	Exit Search	C Favorites

- 2. Choose whether this is a one-time recording, a series recording, or select the Cancel to not set a recording.
- 3. Customize your recording selections for start and stop time and which folder to save the recording to.
- 4. The Reminder function may also be selected from this screen. Select the Reminder function if you would like your television to remind you when:
  - When the program is going to air
  - When a new episode of the program is going to air
  - Each time a program will air
  - You may set the reminder for 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 10 or 15 minutes prior to the program start.
  - You can also choose to have the television automatically tune to the channel when the recording starts. More information on setting reminders can be found later in this guide.
- 5. A Red circle will briefly display in the top right of the screen indicating you are recording the program.



- 6. If you decide to stop recording the program before it is complete, press the *Stop* button. Choose from the options regarding how to save the partial recording. The options are:
  - Stop Recording and Keep Saves the recording for future viewing.
  - Stop Recording, Keep and Protect Saves the recording and protects it from automatic deletion.
  - Stop Recording and Delete Deletes the recording from memory.
  - Continue Recording Does not stop recording the program.



## Create a One-Time Recording from the Guide

Whether you are choosing a program from the Guide or if you are currently viewing the program when you decide to record it, the process to create a one-time recording is the same:

1. From the Guide, highlight the program you want to record and press the *Record* button on the remote control. The recording options will display.

33 Food Ne				1 1	1:02 AM
Paula's B Family Ties	One-Time	Series	Reminder		oms.
11:00 am	Start Time: 11:0	00 AM			
Thu Dec 1	End Time: 11:3	30 AM		12:3	D PM
33. 5000	Start Recording:	Current	Start Time	a at I	lome
55.1000	Stop Recording:	Current	Stop Time		-
34: TRAV	Folder:	All Re	cordings		
	🗂 AutoTune:		No		
35: HGTV				in or	a Dime
38: DISN	Create One-Time Re	ecording		Exit Eins	teins

- 2. Choose to create a one-time recording.
- 3. Use the arrow keys to customize start & stop times, folder to save the recording to, and auto tune preferences.
- 4. Arrow down to "Create One Time Recording" and click the OK button on your remote control.
- 5. A Red circle will display in the guide indicating the program will record.
- 6. You will also be able to find the recording in the Future Recordings list.

33 Food Netw <b>Paula's Bes</b> Family Ties	vork i <b>t Dishes</b>		Orango souffle	e-glazed ham steak ; buttery spinach a	;; sweet-potato nd mushrooms.
11:00 am 🗖		11:30 an	ו		
Thu Dec 1	11:00 AM	11:30	AM	12:00 PM	12:30 PM
33: FOOD	Paula's Best Dishes	Down Hon the Neelys	ne With	Barefoot Contessa	Giada at Home
84: TRAV	Man v. Food: Carnivore	Man v. Foo Carnivore	od:	Rated Program	No Links
35: HGTV	House Hunters (	House Hur Internation	nters nal	Design on a Dime	Design on a Dime
38: DISN	3rd & Bird	Special Ag	ent Oso	Jungle Junction	Little Einsteins

7. If you change your mind and decide against recording the program, with the program highlighted on the guide, press the *Stop* button on the remote control and the Red circle will be removed indicating the program will not record.

## **Record a 'Live' Event**

#### (Live sporting event, award show, etc.)\*

Recording a Live Event is essentially the same as recording any other program. However, since there is a chance of a live event running longer than originally scheduled in the programming guide, you have the option to record up to one hour longer in order to be sure you record the entire event. An example would be a major league baseball game or football game.

1. From the Guide, highlight the program you want to record and press the *Record* button on the remote control. The recording options will display.

			😔 23°F   Th	iu, Dec 1 11:00 AM
9 KTTW		NEW		
NFL Footba Denver Brond	Extend Record	ding?	/	
1 Sun Dec 4 9: KTTW	This prog designat the reco Stop Rec	gram is live and may ed end time. Would rding? cording: <b>30 m</b>	extend past its you like to extend inutes later	02:30 PM
LO: UTV	Extend Recor	ding	Stop On Ti	me hat Women ant
11: KELO	NFL Football		eres 1	2/
12: KCPOLP	Mad About	Laura McKenzie's Traveler	Cross Examine	The Facts

- 2. The DVR recognizes from the program guide information that this is a live broadcast and warns you that it may extend past the designated end time. Use the *Left/Right arrow* keys to choose the Stop Recording option. Choose a 15 minute, 30 minute, or 60 minute extension time.
- 3. Arrow down to Extend Recording and press OK on the remote control.

Note: Live programming options will only be available when the Guide Data flags the programming as "live" programming.

## **Record a Series from the Guide**

Whether you are choosing a program from the Guide or if you are currently viewing the program when you decide to record it, the process to create a series recording is the same:

1. If you have found a program that you would like to record in the Guide, highlight it and press the *Record* button on the remote control. The recording options will display.

33 Food Ne       Image: Constraint of the second seco		Paula's Best Dishes			1 11:04 AM
Paula's B       One-Time       Series       Reminder         Family Ties       One-Time       Series       Reminder         11:00 am       Keep at Most:       3 episodes         Thu Dec 1       Show Type:       All       12:30 PM         33: FOOD       Start Recording:       On-time       a at Home         34: TRAV       Folder:       All Recordings       In on a Di	33 Food Ne				et-potato
11:00 am     Keep at Most:     3 episodes       Thu Dec 1     Show Type:     All       33: FOOD     Start Recording:     On-time       34: TRAV     Folder:     All Recordings       Room:     Current     In on a Differentiation	Paula's B Family Ties	One-Time	Series	Reminder	shrooms.
Thu Dec 1     Show Type:     All     12:30 PM       33: FOOD     Start Recording:     On-time     a at Home       34: TRAV     Folder:     All Recordings       Room:     Current     In on a Di	11:00 am	Keep at Most:	3 ер	oisodes	
33: FOOD     Start Recording:     On-time     at Home       34: TRAV     Folder:     All Recordings       Room:     Current	Thu Dec 1	Show Type:		All	12:30 PM
33: FOOD     Stop Recording:     On-time       34: TRAV     Folder:     All Recordings       Room:     Current	22. 5000	Start Recording:	On	n-time	a at Home
34: TRAV Folder: All Recordings Room: Current	33: FUUD	Stop Recording:	On	n-time	
Room: Current	34. TRAV	Folder:	All Re	cordings	
X ALT IN ON A DI	54.11040	Room:	Cu	ırrent	THE REAL PROPERTY AND A
35: HGTV Auto lune: No	35: HGTV	苗 AutoTune:		No	in on a Dime
38: DISN Create Series Recording Exit Einsteins	38: DISN	Create Series Reco	rding		Exit Einsteins

- 2. Arrow over to select Series and press *OK* on the remote control.
- 3. The Series Recording Options will display.
  - Choose how many episodes to Keep at Most any given time. Options are 1 10 or All episodes. Use *Left/Right arrow* buttons to make your selection.
  - Choose the Show Type you wish to record. You may choose to record All episodes of a program or only New episodes.
  - Choose when to Start Recording. You can begin 'on time' when the program is scheduled to begin. Or you can use the *Left/Right arrow* buttons to choose 1, 2, 3, 4, 5,10, 15, or 30 minutes early.
  - Choose when to Stop Recording. You can stop 'on time' when the program is scheduled to end. Or you can use the *Left/Right arrow* buttons to choose 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 10, 15, 30, or 60 minutes late.
  - Finally choose the Folder where you want to save the recording. By default the folder will be 'All Recordings' but you may choose another existing folder or create a new folder.
  - Arrow down to Create Series Recording and press *OK* on the remote control to save your changes. To cancel your changes, press the *EXIT* button or highlight Cancel and press *OK* on the remote control.
- 4. A Red circle with an 'S' will display in the guide indicating the program is part of a series recording.

					, DCC I II.04 AI
33 Food Netw	work		Orange souffle	e-glazed ham steak e: buttery spinach a	; sweet-potato nd mushrooms.
Family Ties	st Disnes				
11:00 am 🚃			11:30 am		
Thu Dec 1	11:00 AM		11:30 AM	12:00 PM	12:30 PM
3: FOOD	Paula's Best Dishes	8	Down Home With the Neelys	Barefoot Contessa	Giada at Home
4: TRAV	Man v. Food: Carnivore		Man v. Food: Carnivore	Rated Program	
5: HGTV	House Hunters	0	House Hunters International	Design on a Dime	Design on a Dime
8: DISN	3rd & Bird		Special Agent Oso	Jungle Junction	Little Einsteins

5. You will also be able to see the scheduled recording in the Future Recordings list as well as in the Series Rules list.

## Watch a Recorded Program

- 1. To access the list of recorded programs, press the *LIST* button on the remote control.
- 2. From the list of recordings, use the *Up/Down arrow* buttons to choose the folder containing the recorded program you wish to watch. When you highlight a program, it expands to show more information, or you may need to press the *INFO* button depending on your configuration.

olders (1 of 5)	99% Free
All Recordings	5 Recordings
Deth	0 Recordings
📂 Dad	1 Recording
🔁 Laura	1 Recording
📂 Mom	1 Recording
	· food
Delete	Actions O Rename O New Folder

- 3. To start playback of the recording, press the *Play* button on the remote control.
- 4. If the program is one that you had previously viewed and stopped in the middle, you will be asked if you would like to resume playback from where you left off or if you would like to restart from the beginning or if you would like to exit and return to the Recordings List.
- 5. As you play back a program, you have the ability to Fast Forward, Rewind, Pause, Replay, Jump Forward, Jump Backward or Stop the playback.
- 6. When you reach the end of the program, you will be asked if you would like to delete the recording. Select either Yes or No.

Would you like to delete recording 'Guy's Big Bite: Guido Goes Italian Yes No

## Reminders

Your television can be set to remind you when a program is about to air and to automatically tune to a program you don't want to miss.

1. To set a reminder, press the *GUIDE* button and use the arrow buttons to find and highlight the upcoming program you wish to flag with a reminder. Press the *Record* button on the remote.

	Schedule Recording Barefoot Contessa				1 11:13 AM
33   Food Ne Barefoot Housewarn	One-Time	Series	Reminder		o has just
Thu Doc 1	Reminder Type:	One 2 Mini	e-Time Ites Farly		12:20 PM
33: FOOD	ă Auto-Tune:		No		a at Home
34: TRAV					
35: HGTV					in on a Dime
38: DISN	Create Reminder			Exit	Einsteins
			•	Search	Favorites

- 2. Arrow over to select Reminder.
- 3. Customize your settings for a one-time reminder, reminders only when a new episode will air, or a reminder or for all program airings. You can also select how many minutes before the program starts you want your reminder to appear (1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 10 or 15 minutes early), and whether to automatically tune to the channel when the program begins. Arrow down to highlight Create Reminder and press the *OK* button on the remote.
- 4. A reminder icon will appear next to the program on the guide to indicate a reminder has been set for that program.

				23.1   1110	, Dec 1 11.15 A		
33 Food Net	work		Ina co	Ina cooks dinner for a friend who has just			
Barefoot Contessa			move	moved into a new home.			
Housewarmir	ng Party						
	2.00 12.20						
Thu Doc 1	2:00 pm - 12:30 pr	m	11.20 AM	12:00 PM	12.20 PM		
Inu Dec 1	11:00 AM	_	11:30 AM	12:00 PM	12:30 PM		
3: FOOD	Paula's Best Dishes	9	Down Home With the Neelys	Barefoot Contessa	Giada at Home		
4: TRAV	Man v. Food: Carnivore		Man v. Food: Carnivore	Rated Program			
5: HGTV	House Hunters (	0	House Hunters International	Design on a Dime	Design on a Dime		
8: DISN	3rd & Bird		Special Agent Oso	Jungle Junction	Little Einsteins		

5. A reminder pop-up will appear at the top of your TV screen at the time you designated. Press the OK button to begin watching the program at any time or wait for it to change channels automatically if you set the auto tune feature.



# Folders

Folders allow you to organize the recordings on your DVR by user, program type, or any other way you may choose.

1. To create folders, simply choose the [New Folder] option any time you are setting a new recording. Arrow down to select Create One Time Recording and select the *OK* button.

	Design on a Dime				_ 1 11:15 AM
35 Home & Design or Zen Family	One-Time	Series	Reminder		nd sleeping
	Start Time: 12:00	0 PM			
Thu Dec 1	End Time: 12:30	0 PM			12:30 PM
33. FOOD	Start Recording:	Current	Start Time		a at Home
55.1005	Stop Recording:	Current	Stop Time		
34: TRAV	Folder:	[New	Folder]		
ene enere di porestara a	🗂 AutoTune:		No		ALC: NO.
35: HGTV					in on a Dime
38: DISN	Create One-Time Recor	ding		Exit	Einsteins

2. You will then be prompted to name the folder. Enter the folder name and select Submit.



- 3. Once the recording is complete, it will be placed in the designated folder and you can access it by pressing the *LIST* button.
- 4. To move a program to a different folder, find the recorded program by pressing the *LIST* button. With the program selected, press the *Green* button to reveal List Action options and choose Move to Folder and select the desired folder.

## **Status Bar**

The status bar appears whenever you Skip Forward, Skip Back, Pause, Rewind, or Fast Forward a live or recorded program. It gives you information such as the channel you are viewing, the title of the program you are watching, and the length of the live buffer.

## Pause

As you watch live TV or recorded programs, press the *Pause* button and the programming on the screen instantly freezes. Press the *Play* button to resume normal play of the program from the point where it was paused.



## Rewind

Do you need to see something again? Press the *Rewind* button. Press it again up to four times to increase the rewind speed. x4, x15, and x60 and x300 will display next to the status bar. x4 is the slowest setting and x300 is the fastest. To slow the Rewind speed, press the *Fast Forward* button. At the point that Rewind mode is slowed as far is it goes, you will return to normal mode and then Fast Forward mode. Press the *Play* button to resume normal play directly.

633 Giada at Home: Around the World	
02:37 PM	03:37 PM
02:41 PM   Rew x15	_

## **Fast Forward**

Press the *Fast Forward* button to move forward in a recorded program. Press it again up to four times to increase the fast forward speed. x4, x15, x60 and x300 will display next to the status bar. x4 is the slowest setting and x300 is the fastest. To slow the Fast Forward speed, press the *Rewind* button. At the point that Fast Forward is slowed as far as it goes, you will return to normal mode and then to Rewind mode. Press *Play* to resume normal play directly. For programs you are watching live, Fast Forward mode will be activated if you have paused or rewound the program.



## **Skip Back**

With Skip Back, you can go back to see the last play of the game or replay the last scene of your movie. Just press the *Skip Back* button on your remote control to replay the last 10 seconds. Press the *Replay* button repeatedly to continue skipping back in 10 second increments.

### **Slow Motion**

The Slow Motion function allows you to rewind to a point in a recorded program or within the recorded (buffer) of the program you are currently watching and watch a segment of the program in slow motion. Select the *Pause* button at the point in the program that you would like to watch in slow motion. Select the *Fast Forward* button to play in slow motion. Press once to play at x1/4 speed, and press twice to play at x1/2 speed.

Fwd x1/10 00:01:00

### **Return to Live TV**

Any time you Pause or rewind a live program, the show continues to be broadcast in real time and saved in the buffer. To return to live programming, press the *LIVE* button.

# **Delete a Recording**

In addition to the option to delete a recording when you have finished viewing it, there are other options for deleting a recording.

- 1. To access a list of recorded programs, press the *LIST* button on the remote control.
- 2. From the list of folders, choose the folder that contains the recordings you want to delete and use the *Up/Down arrow* buttons to highlight the entire folder or the individual episode you want to delete.



3. Press the *Red* button to Delete the recording or group of recordings. Or, press the *Green* button to access the Actions menu and then choose Delete. You have the option to cancel the process.



## **Using Bookmarks**

Your DVR is capable of marking specific spots in a recorded program, called Bookmarks. It is an easy way for you to mark your spot in a program that you might not be able to watch in its entirety, bookmark a great play in a sporting event, or the end of a commercial.

- 1. To work with bookmarks, press the *Play* button on the remote control to display the status bar.
- 2. As you are recording a program or watching a recorded program, press the *Blue* button on the remote control to add a Bookmark. You will notice a black line in the status bar.

𝞯 Guy's Big Bite: Guido Goes Italian		00.01.25
00:00:00	00:02:13	00:01:35

- 3. When you return to the program, you can press the *Up/Down arrow* buttons on the remote control to advance to your bookmarked spot. If there are multiple Bookmarks, keep pressing the *Up/Down arrow* buttons until you are to your desired place in the program.
- 4. You can remove a Bookmark by moving to the Bookmark and pushing the *Blue* button within three seconds.

Bookmarks would be helpful would be in the case of a television movie that you keep and watch over and over. You could bookmark the end of commercials so that you could skip over those sections of the movie.

## Working with Multiple Streams

Your DVR is capable of recording two programs while you watch a third program. You can easily tell what your DVR is doing by pressing the *OK* button. When you see the red light indicating that something is being recorded on the DVR, you can quickly find out what program is recording.

1. Press the *OK* button on the remote control to see what is Now Playing. In this example, the television is tuned to channel 33 as indicated by the TV symbol. Channels 33 and 35 are recording as indicated by the red circle symbols.



2. You may change to view any of the listed programs by using the *Up/Down* arrow keys on the remote control and pressing the *OK* button. For example, you can choose to view the program as it is being recorded on Channel 35.



3. When you change to view the program that is recording, the system will start at the last time you viewed that program. You can go back to the beginning of the program using the *Rewind* button or jump with the down arrow. You have access to *Rewind*, *Skip Back*, *Skip Forward*, and *Fast Forward* to move within the recording.

# **Recording Conflicts**

The DVR can record a limited number of programs at a time. If you attempt to record more programs than the system is capable of recording at one time, the DVR will warn you of a recording conflict.

20 Nickelad		Detri	le mante ta hacama		
SpongeBol A Life in a Da	b SquarePants		devil like Larry the Lo	more of a obster; SpongeBob tan so that they	
1	2:00 Other	programs are sche ame time as this pro	duled to record at		
Thu Dec 1				12:30 PM	
39: NIK	Tł M	Tr Resolve Conflict		SpongeBob SquarePants	
40: TOON	Ld	Lq Cancel Recording			
41: TVLAND	Good Times	Rated Program	Rated Program	Bonanza	
42: AETV	Rated Program		Rated Program	len de	

- 1. You may choose to either resolve the conflict or to cancel your option to record the program.
- 2. When you choose "Resolve Conflict," a guide screen will appear showing the other programs currently scheduled to be recorded.

35 Home & Garden Television Design on a Dime 답답			The te	am adds style, s s to a family roo	tor m.	age and sleepin	g
Zen Family Ro	2:00 pm - 12:30 pn	n					
Thu Dec 1	12:00 PM	12:30	PM	01:00 PM		01:30 PM	
35: HGTV	Design on a Dime	Design on a	a Dime	Design on a Din	ne	Design on a Dir	ne
38: DISN	Jungle Junction	Little Einste	eins	Wizards of Waverly Place	h: a	Wizards of Waverly Place	h a
39: NIK	SpongeBob SquarePants	SpongeBob SquarePants		The Fairly OddParents			
				C.		- (foo	1
Conflict Decel	lution					Coarch	

Highlight the program you wish to stop recording and press the *Stop* button on the DVR controls. Choose from the stop recording options. You may now choose the alternate program you wish to record from the guide and press the *Record* or *OK* button.
# Attempt to Watch a Locked Channel

If you have locked channels from view, you will need to enter a PIN in order to access programming on that channel. See the My Settings Menu section for instructions on locking channels.

1. In this example, the channel is locked; you are prompted to enter a PIN. Until you change it through the My Settings menu, the default PIN is 0000.

The selected channel is locked by your parental control settings. Ratings PIN: **** Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	The selected channel is locked by your parental control settings. Ratings PIN: **** Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	The selected channel is locked by your parental control settings. Ratings PIN: **** Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	Watch Locked	l Channel		
Ratings PIN: **** Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	Ratings PIN:   ****     Override:   Until 12:00 PM     OK   Exit	Ratings PIN: **** Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	The selected paren	channel is locke tal control settin	d by your gs.	
Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	Override: Until 12:00 PM OK Exit	Ratings PIN:	****		
ок Exit	OK Exit	OK Exit	Override:	Until 12:0	D PM	
			ОК		Exit	

- 2. The Enter PIN screen will remain until a correct PIN is entered or until you press Exit.
- 3. Pressing Exit will bring up a screen indicating an invalid PIN was entered. Press the *GUIDE* button to browse for another program to watch. This same result happens when selecting a locked channel from the Guide.



# Attempt to Watch a Program Outside the Parental Rating Settings

If you have set parental ratings in order to prevent viewing shows beyond a rating that you find acceptable, you will need to enter a PIN in order to access programming beyond your specified rating. See the "Understanding the My Settings Menu" section for instructions on setting parental controls.

1. When the program is rated beyond the viewing limits set, you are prompted to enter a PIN.

44 Animal Pla	anet			Investig	gators battle	e thei	r way through thi	ck
Animal Cops Houst Dirty Work			ated Progra	am	roccuo octi	food d.	and a wild boar and water; alleg	ed
11:00 am 🚃		The se yo	elected prog ur parental	ram is ra control ra	ted above tings.			
Thu Dec 1	11:	Ratings	DINI- ****			1	01:00 PM	
43: TRUTV	In Ses	Overrid	e: l	Until 12:0	00 PM			
44: APL	Anima Houst	ок			Exit		Animal Cops Houston	•
45: DSC	d Dirty J	obs	American	Chopper			American Chopper	
46: TLC	<b>⊲</b> What Wear	Not to	A Baby Sto	ory	A Baby Stor	у	Make Room for Multiples	

2. The Enter PIN screen will remain until a valid PIN is entered or until you press Exit.



3. Pressing Exit will bring up a screen indicating an invalid PIN was entered. Press the *GUIDE* button to browse for another program to watch. This same result will occur when keying in a channel number on the remote control.

# **Using the LIST Button**

You access your recordings, the list of future recordings and series rules by pressing the *LIST* button on the remote control multiple times.

### **Current Recordings**

Press the *LIST* button one time to access the list of Recording Folders. The All Recordings folder appears first and includes all of the recordings you have stored on your DVR. If grouping is enabled in your setting, each program will also have a folder including all recordings of that program. To move in and out of the folders, use the *Left/Right arrow* buttons. At the top of the screen you see the number of folders and the amount of space you have free on the DVR.

Folders (1 of 5)	99% Free
🔁 All Recordings	5 Recordings
🔁 Beth	0 Recordings
📂 Dad	1 Recording
📂 Laura	1 Recording
📂 Mom	1 Recording
	Y Good
Delete	Actions Rename New Folder

When you are in a program folder:

- Delete a recording by pressing the *Red* button on the remote control.
- View the available Actions by pressing the *Green* button on the remote control. Actions include Play Recording, Edit Item, Information, Go Back, Move to Folder, Protect, Sort List, Close Actions and Delete Recording.
- Search for programs within the Recording folders by pressing the *Yellow* button on the remote.
- Sort the Current Recordings by pressing the *Blue* button on the remote control. By default, Current Recordings are displayed by date and time. If you press the *Blue* button, programs will be sorted by Name.
- Press the *Skip Forward* button to view recordings by title rather than group.

## **Current Recording Actions**

To view the available Actions, press the *Green* button on the remote control. The Actions list displays on the right hand side of the screen. To make it easy for you, the list of Actions on the screen shows the corresponding button that you could press on the remote control. It is also possible to highlight your selection and then press *OK* on the remote control.

Actions					
	Play Recording				
ок	Edit Item				
Info	Information				
List	Go Back				
-	Group by Title				
	Move To Folder				
C	Protect				
0	Sort List				
0	Close Actions				
۲	Delete				

- 1. Select Play Recording to start the currently selected recording.
- 2. To extend the end recording time on a recording in progress, select Edit Item.
- 3. To show or hide Information about the recording, press the *INFO* button. This expands or hides the view of information. Simply highlighting a recording and pausing for a brief moment will also display the information.
- 4. To Go Back to the previous screen showing All Recording Folders, press LIST.
- 5. To move the recording to a specific folder arrow to select Move To Folder.
- 6. To group the recordings by their titles, select the *Skip Forward* button.
- 7. To Protect a recording so that it does not automatically get deleted, use the arrow buttons to highlight the protect option and then press the *OK* button. When you do, a shield symbol will display next to the program name letting you know that this program is protected. If you want to remove protection from the recording, simply choose Protect again.
- 8. To Sort the List of Current Recordings, press the *Blue* button on the remote control. At the bottom of the screen you will see the sort change to being sorted by Name. Press the *Blue* button again to change the sort back to date and time.
- 9. To Close the Actions, either press the *Green* button or press the *EXIT* button on the remote control.
- 10. To Delete the Recording, press the *Red* button on the remote control. Select Yes or No to delete and then press the *OK* button.

## **Future Recordings**

Press the *LIST* button a second time to view your list of Future Recordings. These are programming events that are waiting to happen. At the top of the screen you see the number of recordings and the amount of space you have free on the DVR.



When you are in a program folder:

- Delete a future recording by pressing the *Red* button on the remote control.
- View the available Actions by pressing the *Green* button on the remote control. Actions include Edit Item, Information, Go Back, Move to Folder, Sort List, Close Actions, and Delete Recording.
- Search for programs within the Recording folders by pressing the *Yellow* button on the remote.
- Sort the Current Recordings by pressing the *Blue* button on the remote control. By default, Current Recordings are displayed by date and time. If you press the *Blue* button, programs will be sorted by Name.
- Press the *Skip Forward* button to view recordings by title rather than group.

#### **Future Recording Actions**

To view the available Actions, press the *Green* button on the remote control. The Actions list displays on the right side of the screen. To make it easy for you, the list of Actions on the screen shows the corresponding button that you could press on the remote control. You can also highlight your selection and then press the *OK* button on the remote control.



- 1. To Edit the Item, press the *OK* button on the remote control. You can change the time that you Start Recording and Stop Recording. This allows you to begin and/or end recording to allow for time padding around the program.
- 2. To show or hide Information about the recording, press the *INFO* button. This expands or hides the view of information. Simply highlighting a recording and pausing for a brief moment will also display the information.
- 3. To Go Back to the Future Recordings Folder List press the *LIST* button.
- 4. To group the recordings by their titles, select the *Skip Forward* button.
- 5. To Move the recording to a specific folder arrow to select Move To Folder.
- 6. To Sort the List of Future Recordings, press the *Blue* button on the remote control. At the bottom of the screen you will see the sort change to being sorted by Name. Press the *Blue* button again to change the sort back to date and time.
- 7. To Close the Actions, either press the *Green* button or press the *EXIT* button on the remote control.
- 8. To Delete the Recording, press the *Red* button on the remote control. Select Yes or No to delete and then press the *OK* button.

## **Series Recording Rules**

Press the *LIST* button a third time to view your Series Recording Rules. These are the programs that you have set to record on a regular basis. You can make adjustments to your series recording rules from this screen. At the top of the screen you see the number of Series Rules and the amount of space you have free on the DVR.



- 1. Delete a rule by pressing the *Red* button on the remote control.
- 2. View the available Actions by pressing the *Green* button on the remote control. Actions include Edit Item, Information, Increase Priority, Decrease Priority, Sort List, Close Actions and Delete Rule.
- 3. Search for programs in the recordings folders by pressing the *Yellow* button on the remote.
- 4. Sort the Series Rules by pressing the *Blue* button on the remote control. By default, Series Rules are displayed by Priority. If you press the *Blue* button, programs will be sorted by Name.

### **Series Rules Actions**

To view the available Actions, press the *Green* button on the remote control. The Actions list displays on the right side of the screen. To make it easy for you, the list of Actions on the screen shows the corresponding button that you could press on the remote control. You can also highlight your selection and then press the *OK* button on the remote control.



- 1. To Edit the Item, press the *OK* button and choose from these options to edit:
- Choose how many episodes to Keep at Most any given time. Options are 1 10 or All episodes. Use the arrow buttons to make your selection.
- Choose the Show Type that you wish to record. You may choose to record all episodes of a program or just new episodes.
- Choose when to Start Recording. You can begin 'on time' when the program is scheduled to begin. Or you can use the arrow buttons to choose 1, 2, 3, 4, 5,10, or 15 minutes early.
- Choose when to Stop Recording. You can stop 'on time' when the program is scheduled to end. Or you can use the arrow buttons to choose 1, 2, 3, 4, 5,10, 15, 30, 45, or 60 minutes late.
- Finally choose the Folder where you want to save the recording and whether you'd like your television to auto tune to the channel. Arrow to highlight Update Series Recording and press the *OK* button on the remote control to save your changes. To Cancel your changes, highlight Exit and press the *OK* button on the remote control.
- 2. To show or hide information about the recording, press the *INFO* button. This expands or hides the view of information. Simply highlighting a recording and pausing for a brief moment will also display the information.
- 3. The priority of programs is represented by their order in the list. The top program on the list is the highest priority and the bottom one is the lowest priority. So, if you have several programs scheduled to record at once and the system is unable to provide

resources to record all of them, the DVR will record based on highest priority. To change Priority, simply highlight the Action to Increase or Decrease Priority and then press the *OK* button to adjust priority.

- 4. To Sort the List of Series Rules, press the *Blue* button on the remote control. By default Series Rules are sorted by their Priority. You can change them to sort by Name. Press the *Blue* button again to change the sort back to Priority.
- 5. To Close the Actions, either press the *Green* button or press the *EXIT* button on the remote control.
- 6. To Delete the Rule, press the *Red* button on the remote control. Select Yes or No to delete and then press the *OK* button.

## **Create a Favorites List**

If you like to be able to surf within only a specific set of channels, you can create Favorites lists. By default, your set top box has grouped channels into several pre-set Favorites lists including: All Channels, Subscribed Channels, Movie Channels, Sports Channels, Music Channels, Entertainment Channels, Kids Channels, News Channels, Business News Channels, Infotainment Channels, Religious Channels, Regional Channels and HD Channels. You may create up to five additional Favorites lists.

1. Press the *MENU* button to access the Main Menu. Highlight My TV. Use the arrow buttons to highlight Edit Favorites and then press the *OK* button.



2. If you are not already in a 'New List' by default, arrow right to access a New List.



- 3. All available channels will display. Use the *Up/Down arrow* buttons on the remote control to move through the list of channels. When you are on a channel you want to add to your list, press the *OK* button to mark it as part of this Favorites list.
- 4. To name the list, press the *Yellow* button on the remote control.



- 5. Use the arrow buttons to move through the letters on the screen. Press the *OK* button on the remote control to choose a letter. When you have named your list, arrow down to select the Submit to accept your name.
- 6. To Save your favorites list, press the *Blue* button on the remote control and then press the *OK* button.
- 7. To Discard a favorites list, press the *Red* button on the remote control.
- 8. Press the *EXIT* button on the remote control to leave the menu.

## **Favorite List Actions**

To view the available Actions associated with each Favorites List, press the *Green* button on the remote control. The Actions list displays on the right side of the screen. To make it easy for you, the list of Actions on the screen shows the corresponding button that you could press on the remote control. You can also highlight your selection and then press the *OK* button on the remote control.

- 1. Selecting the Discard Changes option will exit Edit Favorites without making any changes.
- 2. Rename List allows you to change the name of this list without changing the channels that were previously selected for this list.
- 3. Save List will save any changes made to this Favorites List.
- 4. Delete List will delete this list from your Favorites.
- 5. Invert List lets you select or deselect channels in this Favorites List. For example, if you have selected 10 channels in this Favorites List and click OK on Invert List, those 10 channels will be deselected and all of your other subscribed channels will be selected. If you click OK again those 10 previously selected channels will be back in the list while the rest of the subscribed channels will be removed.



## Access a Favorites List for Surfing

1. Press the *FAV* button on the remote control.



- 2. All Favorites lists will display. Lists that you have created will display with a star.
- 3. Arrow down to highlight the Favorites list you want to use and then press the *OK* button on the remote control. The list you have selected will show just above the channel number.
- 4. With the favorites list selected, you will browse channels only within that list.



### My TV Menu

Along with being able to access almost all functions with specific buttons on the remote control, you can also access these controls through the Main Menu.

1. Access the main menu by pressing the *MENU* button on the remote control. Under My TV you have options for Channel Guide, Edit Favorites, Now Playing, Search and Time Guide.



2. If you arrow to the right, highlight Channel Guide and press the *OK* button, you can view the channel guide. This is the same as when you would press the *GUIDE* button on the remote control two times.

6.			52°F Mon, Sep 19 10:4	1 AM
	33 Food Network Guy's Big Bite Far East Farmer's Mark	ket	Tenderloin stir-fry; japanese eggplant w siracha shrimp; super tarts.	ith
-	10:30 am	11:00 am		
	33: FOOD + 34: TRAV	10:30 AM Guy's Big Bit	e Dishes	
	38: DISN CH 39: NIK 40: TOON	11:30 AM   Down Home 12:00 PM   Barefoot Con	With the Neelys	
1 All	41: TVLAND	12:30 PM   Giada at Hon	● Search ● Fave	orites

3. If you arrow to the right, highlight Edit Favorites and press the *OK* button, you can edit your favorites list.



4. If you arrow to the right, highlight Now Playing and press the *OK* button, you can view what is currently playing as well as any programs being recorded. This is the same as when you would press the *OK* button on the remote control.



5. If you arrow to the right, highlight Popular and press the *OK* button, you can view local area real time information about what others in your local area are watching. The end user can easily tune to one of the "What's Hot" programs or set a recording.



6. If you arrow to the right, highlight Search and press the *OK* button, you can search for a program. This is the same as when you would press the *Search* button on the remote control.



7. If you arrow to the right, highlight Time Guide and press the *OK* button, you can view the time guide. This is the same as when you would press the *GUIDE* button on the remote control.

				🗧 🔆 23°F   Thu	I, Dec 1 10:34 AM
33 Food Netv Guy's Big B Guido Goes II	work Bite talian	11.00	Pan-ro capers potato	asted salmon with a , olives and anchov es, pancetta and ta	a saute of lentils, vies; pizza with leggio cheese.
10:30 am	10.00	11:00 am			
Thu Dec 1	10:30 AM	11:00	AM	11:30 AM	12:00 PM
33: FOOD	Guy's Big Bite 🔘	Paula's Bes Dishes	t	Down Home With the Neelys	Barefoot Contessa
34: TRAV	Your Travel Guide	Man v. Food Carnivore	i:	Man v. Food: Carnivore	Anthony Bourdain: No
35: HGTV	Designed to Sell	House Hunt	ers 🥥	House Hunters International	Design on a Dime
38: DISN	Mickey Mouse Clubhouse	3rd & Bird		Special Agent Oso	Jungle Junction

# **My Recordings Menu**

Most everything that you do with the LIST button on the remote control you can do in the Main Menu.

1. Access the Main Menu by pressing the *MENU* button on the remote control. Under My Recordings you have options for Current, Future, and Series.



2. If you arrow to the right, highlight Current and press the *OK* button, you can view the list of recorded programs saved on your DVR. This is the same as if you would press the *LIST* button on the remote control.

Statement and statements	
Folders  All Recordings (1 of 13)	25% Free
19 Kids and Counting	1 Episode ^
American Chopper: Senior vs. Junior	4 Episodes
Barefoot Contessa	1 Episode
🖻 Bringing Home Baby	1 Episode
📂 Cash Cab	44 Episodes
Doctor Who	11 Episodes
🖻 Hottest Hits	1 Episode
≓LA Ink	8 Episodes
Douse Hunt	1Episode 🤜
🕒 Delete 🜔 Ad	ctions 🕒 Search 🜔 Sort

3. If you arrow to the right, highlight Future and press the *OK* button, you can view the list of programs that you have scheduled to be recorded. This is the same as if you would press the *LIST* button two times on the remote control.



4. If you arrow to the right, highlight Series and press the *OK* button, you can view the list of series rules. This is the same as if you would press the *LIST* button three times on the remote control.



## My Phone Menu

If you are also subscribed to Caller ID on the TV, you can have your caller ID display on the TV as well as on your regular Caller ID device. The Recent Calls List will store recent caller ID information.

Note: The Recent Calls and Voicemail options are only available if the subscriber also purchases the APmax Voice Mail/Unified Messaging Service.

1. You can access the Main Menu by pressing the *MENU* button on the remote control. Under My Phone you have an option for Recent Calls.



2. You can also access the Recent Calls list by pressing the *Green* button on the remote control.

-	Carles Coll			
		Recent Calls	In the Castle of Street	
	John Doe Today 02:04 PM		(605) 555-0100	
	Jane Doe Today 02:03 PM		(605) 555-0101	
	John Doe Today 02:03 PM		(605) 555-0100	
	Jane Doe Today 02:02 PM		(605) 555-0101	
- AN	John Doe Today 02:02 PM		(605) 555-0100	food
1		-	Oelete	Joon

3. To delete an entry on the Recent Calls list, highlight it and press the *Red* button on the remote control.

# My Apps Menu

The My Apps menu allows you to access any of the available apps that have been made available by your service provider.



Note: Available applications may differ from shown image based on account availability.

#### Flickr

This photo sharing application allows you to add and view Flickr accounts through your television.

1. In order to select a new Flickr photo library from your available albums, select the *Yellow* button on your remote control. A library selection menu will appear. Use your *Right/Left Arrow* buttons to select the Flickr album you would like to view. Arrow down, and select the libraries that you would like to be visible.



2. Once the desired Flickr library has been chosen, highlight a photo in the library and select the *OK* button. The image and the image information will appear. Use the *Red* and *Green* buttons to navigate through the Flickr library.



#### Games

1. To access the available games for your set top box, select Games from within the Apps Menu. A listing of games will appear.

Note: All games are not supported through each set top box version.



2. The game selected will appear.

*Note: Some games may feature an imbedded screen view of the program the viewer was previously watching* 



## Weather Application

The Weather Application allows the current weather statistics to be viewed through multiples guides and menus. It can be accessed through the My Apps category to instantly bring up an on-screen window with the most current weather information.

*Note: The Weather application is only available if the subscriber also purchases the APmax Weather Plus Service.* 

- 1. Select the *MENU* button on your remote control. Select My Apps, highlight Weather, and select the *OK* button.
- 2. A window will appear on the screen with the most current weather data for the selected area. To receive weather information from a different location, select a new location within My Settings.



3. To access the Forecast portion of the Weather application, select the *Green* button within the application window.



4. To access the Radar portion of the Weather application, select the *Yellow* button within the application window.



### What's Hot Application

The What's Hot application allows you to view local area real time information about what others in your local area are watching. The end user can easily tune to one of the "What's Hot" programs or set a recording.

- 1. Select the *MENU* button on your remote control. Select My Apps, highlight What's Hot, and select the *OK* button.
- 2. A window will appear on the screen with the most current popular channel information for the local area. The popular channel information may be viewed in multiple programs categories by pressing the *Right Arrow* button.



# **My Settings Menu**

You have the ability to control certain aspects of how your service works according to your preferences.

1. Access the main menu by pressing the *MENU* button on the remote control. Under My Settings you have options for Apps, Display, Guide, Parental, Phone, Recording, and Weather.



### **Apps Settings**

The Apps Settings menu allows you to control certain setting for any applications that have been made available by your service provider.

#### Flickr

1. To adjust settings for the Flickr application, select the Flickr application from from within the Apps menu.



2. A Flickr Settings window will appear. To add a new Flickr account, select the *Add* button and a Flickr User Name window will appear.

	Flickr	User N	lame				1/18/2	
	the li	brary	of con	gress				
	а	b	С	d	e			
	f	g	h	i	j -			
Flickr Settir	k	1	m	n	0 _			
Flickr Users:	р	q	r	s	t		44	
100000000	u	v	w	x	У	Add	ALCHINE .	
	z				123	Delete	Ash and	
A CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR			space			Exit		
A DECEMBER OF THE OWNER OF THE	<b>0</b> d	el			:lr	CONSTRUCTION OF	MAN AND	
and the second se			Done					
		7						

- 3. Enter the name of an existing Flickr user account and select the *Done* button. If successfully added, the user name will appear under Flickr Users.
- 4. In order to delete an existing Flickr account from your library, highlight the desired account and select the *Delete* button.



## **Display Settings**

If you arrow to the right, highlight Display, and press the *OK* button, you can change how the set top box should display specific things. Typically these items are set at the time of installation and not changed.



- 1. Turn Closed Captioning On or Off.
- 2. Set the Audio Language to English or Spanish.
- 3. Set the TV Type to either 16:9 or 4:3.
- 4. Change your Connector settings to Coaxial, Composite, S-Video, Component or HDMI.
- 5. View the setting for Conversion Mode, Original Size or Fit to Screen (this may also be changed temporarily by pressing the \* button on the remote control).
- 6. Select the Output Resolution for the television. If you feel you have changed something by accident, select Exit and press the *OK* button or just press the *EXIT* button on the remote to retain the original settings.

	ALCO.	
Display Settings		
Closed Captioning	Off	
Audio Language	English	
TV Type	16x9	1
Connector Disp	lay Settings Changed	
Conversion M Do	you want to keep these display settings?	100 To 100 To 100
Output Resolu 📥		
Save	Yes No	
ALL NEW CUPCAI Sunday 8	KE WARS	food
()	and the second sec	the way

## **Guide Settings**

If you arrow to the right, highlight Guide and press the *OK* button, you can change how Guide information displays.



#### **General Settings**

- 1. Choose the Default Guide setting that you prefer when you press the *GUIDE* button one time. Options are Time Guide or Channel Guide.
- 2. Determine what you want to do After Changing the Channel. Should guide stay open or should it close upon changing the channel?
- 3. Set Channel Filter to Yes or No. When set to Yes, your favorite selection will be remembered (the favorites list that you selected).

#### **Time Guide Settings**

- 1. Determine the Number of Rows to display in the Time Guide. Options are 3, 4, 5 or 6.
- 2. Determine the Number of Columns to show in the Time Guide. Options are 3, 4, 5, or 6.
- 3. Determine how long to wait for Inactivity Timeout before the guide disappears. Options range from 1 second to 2 minutes, to never.
- 4. Specify the Scrolling Behavior to be either channel by channel or page by page as you move through the guide.

#### **Browser Settings**

- 1. Specify how long to wait for Inactivity Timeout before the Browser Bar disappears.
- 2. If you feel you have changed something by accident, you can always choose to set all items back to the original default settings.

## **Parental Controls**

If you arrow to the right, highlight Parental and press the *OK* button, you will find Parental Control options to Change PIN, Edit Locked, Set Ratings, Time Restrictions, Cancel Override, and Options.



#### **Change PIN**

- 1. Within the Parental menu, arrow to the right and select the Change PIN category (For the Ratings PIN or Purchase PIN).
- 2. Use the arrow button to highlight change PIN and press the *OK* button.
- 3. Enter the Old PIN, arrow down and enter your New PIN, and then arrow down to confirm the New PIN. Select OK to save your new PIN. Until you change it, the default PIN is 0000.



4. Once the PIN has been successfully changed, a prompt will appear. Press the *OK* button.



#### Edit Locked

1. Within the Parental Menu, arrow to the right and select the Edit Locked category. The Edit Locked category allows you to lock specific channels. This will require you to enter a PIN in order to view programming on that channel.

Parental Controls	
Change Pin	
	Edit Locked Channels
Edit Locked	Please enter your Ratings PIN to edit your locked channels.
Set Ratings	Ratings PIN: ****
Time Restrictions	OK Exit
Cancel Override	NEXT IROP CHEF
Options	food

2. A list of channels will display. Use the *Up/Down arrow* buttons to move through the list of channels. When you arrive at one that you want to lock, press the *OK* button and the channel will be added to the locked list.

Edit Locked Channels	
2 Custom Station Test	
□ 3 The Weather Channel	and the second sec
4 KELO Weather Now	
🔲 5 Local Weather	
7 Local Origination - LOOR	
■ 8 KCSD	
	NEXT IRON CHEF
10 UTV - UPN	Sunday 918c
🔲 11 KELO	food
🕐 Discard 🛛 🜔 Save	
	A REAL PROPERTY AND A REAL

3. When you are finished making your selections, press the *Blue* button on the remote to lock the selected channels. Press the *Red* button on the remote to discard the changes and return to normal viewing.

#### **Set Ratings**

1. Within the Parental menu, arrow to the right and select the Set Ratings category. The Set Ratings category allows you to set access to programming based on TV and Movie ratings. This will require that a PIN be entered in order to view programming at or beyond the rating you specify.



2. Use the *Left/Right arrow* buttons to choose a TV Rating. Options are: TV-Y, TV-Y7, TV-Y7 FV, TV-G, TV-PG, TV-14, TV-MA, off.

Change Ratings		
TV Rating:	TV-G	
Movie Rating:	PG	
ОК	Exit	
2		
J.		ALL NEW NEXT IRON CHEF Sunday 9 8c
		food

3. Use the Left/Right arrow buttons to choose a Movie Rating. Options are: G, PG, PG-13, R, NC-17, Adults Only, off.

#### **Time Restrictions**

1. Edit Time Restrictions prompt



- 2. Within the Parental menu, arrow to the right and select the Time Restrictions category. The Time Restrictions category allows you to set time periods per day where television access requires a PIN. These time restrictions may be set by selecting the *Green* button to Add Restriction. A new restriction will appear to the right of the week schedule. Arrow to the right to select a day and press the *OK* button.
- 3. Once a day has been selected, use the *Up/Down* arrows to select a time and either AM or PM for both start and end time for the time restriction. When you are done creating time restrictions, select the *EXIT* button.



#### **Cancel Override**

1. Within the Parental menu, arrow to the right and select the Cancel Override category. The Cancel Override category allows any previous PIN overrides for an extended period of time to be cancelled. To cancel an existing override, select OK within the Cancel Override prompt. Once the override has been cancelled, the parental PIN will need to be used for all Locked and Rated channels.



#### Options

1. Within the Parental menu, arrow to the right and select the Options category. The Options category requires the Ratings PIN to be entered in order to update any settings. Enter your PIN and select OK and press the *OK* button.



1. Once the Ratings PIN has been entered, you may choose to have Locked Channels and/or Show Restricted Titles visible. Selecting a "No" value for either setting will cause these programs to not appear in the Guide. Select OK within the prompt and press the *OK* button.



2. A Parental Controls Options prompt will appear once the changes have been saved successfully.

#### **Phone Settings**

1. From the My Settings Menu, arrow to the right and choose Phone to adjust the Caller ID and Voice Mail Settings.



2. From the Phone Options menu you can turn both Caller ID and Voice Mail pop-ups on or off. You may also adjust the length of time the pop-up remains on the screen from 6, 9, 12, 18, or 21 seconds. This menu also allows the subscriber to adjust the selected voicemail account and whether or not a PIN is required to access any existing voicemails within that account.



3. To save your changes, arrow down to Save and press the OK button.
## **Recording Settings**

1. From the My Settings Menu, arrow to the right and choose Recording to make changes to your settings for recorded programs.



#### **Group Titles**

Group all recorded episodes with the same title rather than listing each episode individually. The *Skip Forward* button will toggle between Grouped and Ungrouped listings.

#### **Auto Expand Selection**

Choose this option to automatically display information for the selected recording.

#### **Show Folders**

When the Show Folders field is set to "Yes", all recordings and future recordings will be grouped into folders when you view your Recordings Lists. With Show Folders set to No, all recordings and future recordings will be displayed individually. Keep in mind that if Group Titles is set to Yes, programs will be grouped together even if Show Folders is set to No. When viewing your Recording Lists the *Skip Forward* button will toggle between folders and individual recordings.

#### **Inactivity Timeout**

This setting adjusts the length of time the Status Bar remains on the screen while you are watching a recorded program after a period of inactivity. Choose from 1- 10, 12, 15, 30, 45 seconds, one or two minutes, or Never.

#### **Skip Display**

Choose between displaying the playback bar or the fast forward/replay icons during recorded show playback.

### **Weather Settings**

The Weather option in My Setting allows you to select the location you would like to receive weather information for. This information will be visible in multiple locations throughout your menus and guides.



1. Select the *MENU* button. Select My Settings and Weather.

2. The Weather Options window will appear. Select the desired location for which you would like to receive weather information/statistics. Select Save.



# Changing the Number of Rows and Columns in the Guide

By default, the guide will display four rows and four columns of programming information. Depending upon the size of TV you are viewing and your preferences, you may want to show more or fewer columns and rows.

33 Food Network Guy's Big Bite Guido Goes Italian				Pan-roasted salmon with a saute of lentils, capers, olives and anchovies; pizza with potatoes, pancetta and taleggio cheese.				
10:30 am	10.20 444	11:00 am	A 14	11.20 414	12:00 PM			
33: FOOD	Guy's Big Bite	Paula's Bes Dishes	t.	Down Home With the Neelys	Barefoot Contess			
34: TRAV	Your Travel Guide	Man v. Food Carnivore	1:	Man v. Food: Carnivore	Anthony Bourdain: No			
35: HGTV	Designed to Sell	House Hunt	ers 🥥	House Hunters International	Design on a Dime			
38: DISN	Mickey Mouse	3rd & Bird		Special Agent Oso	Jungle Junction			

1. Here is a view of the default guide which has four rows and four columns.

- 2. The settings are changed by accessing Main Menu | My Settings | Guide. Arrow down to change the Number of Rows and the Number of Columns.
- 3. Here is a view of the guide with three rows and three columns.

	and the same			and a			
				+	27°	F Thu, Dec 1 01:30 PM	
38   Disney Cha Wizards of M Delinquent Jus	annel <b>Waverly Place</b> :tin		οţ	As Justin prepar she made a clo	res t ne o	o graduate, Alex reveals f him previously.	
01:30 pm		01:55	i pm				
Thu Dec 1	01:30 PM			02:00 PM		02:30 PM	
38: DISN	Wizards of Waverly Place	ha a	So F	Random!	om! ha So Rando a		
39: NIK	The Fairly Win OddParents			nx Club		SpongeBob SquarePants	
40: TOON	Almost Naked Th Animals Sh			e Looney Tunes ow		Johnny Test	
110						Search  Favorites	

4. Here is a view of the guide with six rows and six columns.

					<u></u>	F Inu, Dec	1 01:30 PM
38 Disney C Wizards of Delinquent J	hannel <b>f Waverly Pl</b> ustin	ace	ğ	As Jus she m	stin prepares nade a clone	to graduate, a of him previo	Alex reveals usly.
01:30 pm		01:5	55 pm				
Thu Dec 1	01:30 PM	02:00 PM	02	:30 PM	03:00 PM	03:30 PM	04:00 PM
38: DISN	Wizards of h Waverly Place a	So Random! h	So Rar	idom!	Good Luck Charlie	Good Luck Charlie	Good Luck Charlie
39: NIK	The Fairly OddParents	Winx Club	Club Spong Square		SpongeBob SquarePants	SpongeBob SquarePants	Kung Fu Panda: Legends of
40: TOON	Almost Naked Animals	The Looney Tunes Show	Johnny	Test	Johnny Test	Adventure Time	Regular Regular Show Show
41: TVLAND	Bonanza	Bo			nanza	NEXT	Bonanza
42: AETV	Intervention	Criminal Minds		Criminal Minds		The First 48	
				~	Pait Car	Pait Car	Poit Cor

# **Caller ID and Message Waiting Indication on the TV**

If you are subscribed to Caller ID, it is possible to have your Caller ID information display on the TV as it displays on your regular Caller ID device. Also, it is possible to have voice mail waiting indication show on your TV.

Note: The Caller ID and Message waiting features are only available if the subscriber also purchases the APmax Voice Mail/Unified Messaging Service.

Here is an example of Caller ID display on the TV:



Press the *Green* button at any time to see your Caller ID Recent Calls list. This handy feature allows you to review a list of phone numbers that have called your wireline phone service. To delete numbers from your recent calls list use the arrow button to highlight the number you want to delete and press the *Red* button on your remote.

Voicemail   Recent	t Calls	
John Doe Today 02:04 PM	(605) 555-0100	
Jane Doe Today 02:03 PM	(605) 555-0101	
John Doe Today 02:03 PM	(605) 555-0100	1
Jane Doe Today 02:02 PM	(605) 555-0101	13
John Doe Today 02:02 PM	(605) 555-0100	(L)
tate -	O Delete	Jooa



Here is an example of Message Waiting Indication on the TV:

### **Important Note**

Your remote control can be programmed to power off the television and the set top at the same time. However, if they do become out of synch and the TV is still on but the set top is turned off, you will see this message on the TV screen. Simply press the *OK* button on your remote to turn the power to the set top back on.

